Mall Musing 

by

Eyes Right

Washington, DC   -  As I was walking on the Mall recently, I realized that things were different.  Folks who just 20 years ago were strolling or jogging were now doing much the same, except that every other person seemed to either be talking on a cell phone or listening to an iPod.  

The correct name of the Mall is “National Mall,”  and it is part of the National Mall and Memorial Parks, as it was officially declared in 1965.  The parks that make up the Mall and surrounding monuments came about as a result of an order issued by President George Washington in 1791 directing three Federal Commissioners to lay out a district for the permanent seat of government for our new nation.  Part of the commissioners’ authority included the procurement of lands not only for buildings, but also for park space.

So I was walking on some historical turf.  In it present configuration, the Mall stretches from the Washington Monument eastward roughly a mile to the Ulysses S. Grant Memorial, which is directly in front of the U.S. Capitol.  Various museums of the Smithsonian line the north and south sides of the Mall and are sandwiched between Constitution and Independence Avenues.  It is prime real estate.

Perhaps the greatest sport on the Mall is people watching.  On any reasonably decent day weather-wise, tens of thousands are walking, Frisbee-throwing, soccer-playing, jogging, lying on the grass in the sun, pushing baby strollers, or simply sitting on the numerous benches taking it all in.  There are always pairs of young lovers, laughing and giggling, while holding hands and going nowhere in particular.  It is basically a continuous block party, except that few know the person next to them.

But let me return to my initial observation concerning changes.  Because of the rapid pace of technological advance, we now seem to be slaves to our “gadgets.”  Rather than simply enjoying the day and the surroundings on their own merit, we seem now to have an uncontrollable urge to be connected at all times.  I am just as guilty as the next.  On this afternoon, each of us in our party of three had our own cell phones with us, although I did have mine turned off.  My two daughters simply have to be wired to their iPods in order to go for a run.  

This connectivity issue is a relatively new development, made possible by technology and wealth.  Just 25 years ago, there were no cell phones on the Mall, and 50 years ago, few, if any, had portable music with them at all times.  So, as a society, we seem to definitely be evolving, although I am not sure that it is in a better direction.

The other noticeable change was the multi-national composition of my fellow Mall-ers.  It seemed that every nationality was represented, and they did not appear to be tourists – just our current generation of Americans.  Recalling my first visit to the Mall in 1962, I saw then only a sea of white faces, with the occasional Japanese tourists carrying the ubiquitous cameras.  There were few African-Americans on the Mall then; they lived within blocks, but few visited the Mall.  Now the faces are a sea of colors and shapes.    I hope that I can check back in another 40 years or so to report new observations to you.  The only certainty is that it will be very different.

I thought you might like to know.
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